Mr A Yeomanson

Transport Policy and Strategies Group

Leicestershire County Council

County Hall,
Glenfield, 
Leicester 
LE3 8RA 

9th January 2004 

Dear Mr Yeomanson

Leicestershire Draft Replacement Highway Requirements for Development  

Thank you for giving the HBF opportunity to comment on the above mentioned document. 

I would be grateful if you could continue to direct all HBF correspondence to myself at my home address: Mr P Cronk, House Builders Federation, White Gables, 34 Church Road, Brightlingsea, Colchester CO7 0JF and note my phone number: 07802 857099. I can be contacted by e-mail at Paul.Cronk@hbf.co.uk.

The HBF wishes to make the following comments:

Section PDP2: Requirements in General

The trigger levels for specific requirements are generally felt to be too low. The HBF considers that in particular the threshold figures for minor transport assessments and travel plans should be for developments of 150 dwellings and over.

The HBF believes that concept proposals should form part of design statements submitted with planning applications, rather than in association with travel plans.

The HBF queries whether the Highway and Planning Authorities are capable and have the resources to respond promptly to all the necessary pre-application discussions. If not, then planning applications for housing development will take a long time to be submitted and the overall time it takes to develop sites will be lengthened. 

Section PDP4: Concept Proposal and Supporting Information

Paragraph 2.17 refers to draft travel plans needing to set out supporting measures and incentives to encourage cycling. In respect of residential development, it is extremely difficult to see how developers can influence the transportation choices chosen by individual future occupiers of their developments.

The suggestion in paragraph 2.18 of developers holding joint meetings with Leicestershire Constabulary’s ‘Force Liaison Architectural Officer and the Highway and Planning Authorities are again likely to be difficult to organise within a reasonable time period. Furthermore, it is questionable as to the extent that it is appropriate for the police service to involve itself in detailed design matters for new developments, which at the end of the day it is the responsibility of the Planning Authority to decide upon. 

Section DG8: Public Transport

Paragraph 3.64 states that “the Highway Authority will normally expect to secure developer funding of public transport services through use of a Section 106 Agreement, which amongst other things specifies the level of developer support to be provided to the service and over what time period. Whilst it may seek to work with developers to conclude suitable agreements, nevertheless the Highway Authority will resist development proposals that conflict with its policies and objectives set out in this document”.

However, the Highway Authority appears to be seeking to use powers it simply does not have. It is the responsibility of the appropriate Planning Authority (not the County Highway Authority) to determine planning applications. Even it doesn’t have the power to require or expect developers to provide financial funding, it can only seek to negotiate such matters in accordance with the matters of reasonableness laid out in Circular 1/97. 

Furthermore, it will have to assess the merits of any other planning requirements being sought (e.g. affordable housing, public open space e.t.c.) before coming to a decision as regards to the content of any Section 106 Agreement. It will also need to assess any such requirements in relation to the overall financial viability of any development.

Appendix…. Calculations of Commuted Sums for Future Maintenance

With regard to the Council’s requirement to levy commuted sums when entering into Section 38 Agreements. The HBF’s interpretation of the Act is that there is no such provision required in the existing legislation for such payments. It therefore questions under what powers the Authority is instigating these payments?

In looking at the future maintenance of sites after the adoption of the Highways, the HBF is under the impression that revenue received by the Adopting Authority from the Council Tax funds all future maintenance of the Highways. In fact, up to the adoption of the Highways, it would suggest that as Residents do not have a reduction in their Council tax, due to the developer maintaining the Highways, these extra funds being generated could be reallocated to the future maintenance of the Highways.

Your attention is also drawn to the role that House Builders play in the economic growth of many areas of the country. Where the extra Council Tax generates Funds for the Council to improve local facilities, so to require commuted sums on Highways adoptions is not only illegal, it is also somewhat perverse.

Paragraphs 10-13 deal with commuted sums in what the HBF considers to be an inappropriate manner. It refers back to the comments it has made previously above in relation to Section DG8: Public Transport concerning S.106 Agreements.

All the extra payments sought in sections 1-4 are not considered to be matters that should all be the responsibility of developers to fund. The Highway Authority has responsibilities for such matters when it adopts roads.

General

The HBF welcomes the fact that in relation to some detailed highway matters the draft document introduces greater flexibility. However, in other ways it introduces greater inflexibility by being too rigid and onerous, setting out new requirements which are likely to be time consuming and extend the overall time period it takes to obtain planning permission for new housing.

I look forward to the acknowledgment of these comments in due course.

Yours sincerely

Paul Cronk

Regional Planner

Eastern and East Midlands Regions
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